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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Affirmed as
modified.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed May 26, 2015.  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant proved she sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record

de novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative

law judge’s opinion as modified.  

I.  HISTORY

Gloria Barriga, now age 38, testified that she

became employed with the respondents in about 2010.  The
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parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on November 11, 2013.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  Is the deboning job the job that you were
in in November of 2013?

A.  Yes....

Q.  In November of 2013, at that particular
time, how long had you been doing the deboning
job?

A.  It had been four years....

Q.  If you could just tell us - the judge a
little bit about what you did physically. 
Start with when you first started working at
the beginning of the shift.

A.  When one arrives, you place your cart so
that chicken will fall.  It depends.  It
depends - the gate - the chicken falls.  It
just depends that the gate is down.  The
chicken falls and you start deboning on
a table....

Q.  Do you sit or stand?

A.  Stand.

Q.  Do you use tools?

A.  We have a knife, we have iron gloves, your
towel, your apron, gloves....

Q.  The chicken comes down and what happens
next?

A.  When the chicken falls, you have to debone
it.  You place three cuts.  You take away what
is like the thigh, you take all the skin - all
the skin and it’s ready....So you take the
skin and you take the fat so it’s ready and
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then you get another piece and you go on in
the same manner.

Q.  All right.  How long does it take you to
do that when the chicken comes down and you
start your cutting?

A.  More or less in about - more or less, in
three minutes I did five pieces or more, five
pieces per minute....

Q.  And how long do you do these five pieces
of chicken per minute before you take a break?

A.  For how long?

Q.  Yes.

A.  We do it all day long for eight hours. 
They only give us our breaks every - the
breaks vary.  One is three hours or two and a
half....

Q.  Now back on November the - I think it was
on or about the 13th of 2013, you had some
difficulties while you were doing your job?

A.  November the 13th.  I could not debone any
more.  My arm hurt a lot.

Q.  Okay.  And when did it start hurting?

A.  November the 11th.  

The claimant testified that she reported her

problems to the respondents.  According to the record,

Dr. Konstantin V. Berestnev reported on November 13,

2013:

At the request of and authorization by Ozark
Mountain Poultry, we are seeing Ms. Gloria
Barriga.  Ms. Barriga presents today for the
injury from 11-11-13.
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The patient states that she was deboning and
she started to have pain in her neck and pain
slowly radiating down the left arm and down to
the left elbow.  There was no specific injury. 
The patient states that the pain is getting
worse.  The patient has been doing this job
for three years....
Occupational history is significant for
working in deboning for three years....
The patient has full range of motion in the
neck with pain on side turns and tilts....No
evidence of anatomical deformities present....

Dr. Berestnev assessed “Cervical sprain, no

specific injury.  Treatment plan: I doubt that it is

work related.  There was no injury report and mechanism

of the injury is unclear....I suggest that the patient

do stretching exercises and she is released from our

care without restrictions.”  

Dr. James D. Byrum saw the claimant on November 14,

2013: “Pain started in neck.  Complaining of pain in

left shoulder for 15 days which is severe and fingers

tingling.  Saw poultry doctor and he didn’t examine her. 

Only told her she slept wrong and that she can work. 

She has pain in her left shoulder for several days, no

injury but she works cutting chicken though this is not

workers comp at this time.  Having severe pain in neck

radiating to left shoulder.”

Dr. Byrum also stated on November 14, 2013, “She

should have adjustment in her work where she doesn’t
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have to pull or push or use cutting motion involving the

left hand, due to cervical radiculopathy.  She may be

placed on light duty, with the majority of her work done

with the right hand, and no lifting beyond 10 pounds.”   

A cervical spine x-ray was taken on November 21,

2013:

FINDINGS: 3 views were performed.  There is
reversal of the normal cervical lordosis.  No
subluxation is seen.  Disc space narrowing is
noted at multiple levels, primarily at C4-C5
and C5-C6.  Small endplate osteophytes are
seen at multiple levels.  Facet joints appear
unremarkable.  Odontoid process is intact.  C1
articulates normally with C2.  Prevertebral
soft tissues appear unremarkable.
IMPRESSION: Multilevel degenerative disc
disease.  Reversal of normal cervical lordosis
may reflect positioning or muscle spasm.

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on November 22, 2013, with the following findings:

Surrounding soft tissues are unremarkable. 
Signal at the base of the brain and brain stem
is unremarkable.  Cord signal is normal
throughout.  There is normal alignment of the
vertebral bodies.  Individual levels of
spondylitic disease are described below:
C2-C3: Unremarkable level.
C3-C4: Disc osteophyte complex, mild
effacement of the anterior thecal sac, left
greater than right neural foramina. 
C4-C5: Disc osteophyte complex, mild
effacement of the anterior thecal sac.
C5-C6: Disc osteophyte complex eccentric to
the left including a focal protruding HNP,
moderate to severe central spinal narrowing,
left cord flattening.  Left greater than right
neural foramina narrowing.
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C6-C7: Minimal annular bulge, mild effacement
of the anterior thecal sac.
C7-T1: Unremarkable level.
IMPRESSION: Spondylitic disease as discussed.

Dr. Byrum’s assessment on November 25, 2013 was

“Spinal stenosis in cervical region.  Cervical

radiculopathy.”  Dr. Byrum reported on November 25,

2013, “I have determined she has a medical need for

physical therapy, based on her diagnosis of cervical

herniated disc with cervical radiculopathy.  It has been

determined that this medical need is for several weeks.” 

  Linda Martinez completed a Supervisor Accident

Investigation on December 4, 2013 and wrote, “She was

deboning and she states in report having product stuck

in gate because of this she probably reached to open

gate, which could also have contributed to her pain.”  

Dr. Gannon B. Randolph noted on August 13, 2014:

Gloria has had severe pain for almost 8
months, 11/11/2013 having at work acute onset
of neck pain 50% left arm pain consistent with
the C6 dermatomal distribution.  She is
significantly incapacitated now.  She has had
a steroid injection by Dr. James D. Byrum and
dose pack as well as pain medications,
including NSAIDs and opiate medications
nothing has really helped her....

IMAGING STUDIES: AP, lateral, odontoid,
cervical spine series demonstrates mild
degenerative change.  Very kyphotic appearance
to the neck.  Her MRI demonstrates a very
large C5-C6 left paracentral disk herniation
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with significant impingement upon the exiting
nerve root and also severe spinal canal
stenosis with displacement of the cord.  

Dr. Randolph assessed “1.  Spinal canal stenosis,

C5-C6.  2.  Left C6 radiculopathy, severe, almost 9

months duration with failure of conservative measures. 

PLAN: The procedure, alternatives, risks, and potential

complications for C5-C6 ACDF were explained to the

patient in detail today.” 

The claimant testified that she was off work

beginning September 11, 2014.  The claimant’s attorney

corresponded with Dr. Randolph on October 1, 2014:

As you are aware, I represent Gloria Barriga
in her workers’ compensation claim.  As you
are aware, she was working deboning chickens
when she began having her medical
difficulties.  She also relates reaching up to
stop some chickens from coming down for
potentially an onset.  At this time, I am
inquiring as to whether or not you can state
to a reasonable degree of medical certainty
that her cervical injury for which you are
treating her is related to her employment,
rather through specific injury or an overuse
injury?  As you are aware, in that position
she would continually push and pull using a
cutting motion with her left hand, as well as
reaching.  While she performs this action, she
is standing on concrete floors for 8 hour
shifts.  Are you able to state to a reasonable
degree of medical certainty that her medical
condition is directly related to her
employment either by specific incident and/or
overuse injury?

Dr. Randolph indicated “Yes.”  
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Dr. Randolph stated on October 22, 2014, “Due to

medical reasons, Gloria Barriga may return to full duty,

no restrictions on 10/27/14.”  Dr. Randolph also stated

on October 22, 2014, “Due to medical reasons, Gloria

Barriga may return to full duty, no restrictions.  Dr.

Randolph suggests that Gloria move to the packing area

where she will not have as much strain on her neck.”  A

pre-hearing order was filed on December 23, 2014.  The

claimant’s contentions were “1.  Employee-employer

relationship existed on or about November 11, 2013.  2. 

On that date, claimant sustained a compensable injury to

her neck in the form of a herniated disc when she was

reaching up to close a door to stop the chickens from

falling out while she was working on the deboning line. 

3.  Alternately, claimant sustained an overuse injury

which manifested itself on that date in the form of a

herniated disc in her neck while deboning chickens.  4. 

The claim is controverted in its entirety.  5.  The

claimant was initially sent to the company doctor which

did not thoroughly examine her and released her to go

back to work.  6.  The claimant then went on her own

accord to a Dr. Byrum who treated her with physical

therapy.  7.  The claimant has been unable to return to



BARRIGA - G309488 9

deboning but has been given a job making the same or

similar wages.  8.  As a result of her condition

worsening she was hospitalized at Mercy Medical for a

number of days.  9.  The claimant is in need of

additional medical care and needs to see a specialist. 

10.  The claim has been controverted in its entirety.”

The respondents’ contentions were, “1.  The

respondents contend that the claimant did not sustain a

compensable injury to her cervical spine on November 11,

2013 or as a result of cumulative trauma on any date.”

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “1.  Whether the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her cervical spine on November 11,

2013 or by cumulative trauma on any other date.  2. 

Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from September 11, 2014 to

October 27, 2014.  3.  The claimant’s entitlement to

medical benefits.  4.  Fees for legal services.”    

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on May 26, 2015.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved she sustained a

compensable injury.  The administrative law judge

awarded reasonably necessary medical treatment and
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temporary total disability benefits.    

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(4)(Repl. 2012), provides, in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence;
(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of
and in the course of employment if it is not
caused by a specific incident or is not
identifiable by time and place of occurrence,
if the injury is:
(b) A back or neck injury which is not caused
by a specific incident or which is not
identifiable by time and place of
occurrence[.]...
(D) A compensable injury must be established
by medical evidence supported by objective
findings as defined in subdivision (16) of
this section.
(E) BURDEN OF PROOF.  The burden of proof of a
compensable injury shall be on the employee
and shall be as follows:
(I) For injuries falling within the definition
of compensable injury under subdivision
(4)(A)(I) of this section, the burden of proof
shall be a preponderance of the evidence; or
(ii) For injuries falling within the
definition of compensable injury under
subdivision (4)(A)(ii) of this section, the
burden of proof shall be by a preponderance of
the evidence, and the resultant condition is
compensable only if the alleged compensable
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injury is the major cause of the disability
or need for treatment.  

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101

S.W.3d 252 (2003).  “Major cause” means “more than fifty

percent (50%) of the cause,” and a finding of major

cause shall be established according to the

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2012).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “1.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that she suffered a compensable injury

to her cervical spine on November 11, 2013.”  The Full

Commission reviews an administrative law judge’s

decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent

of that done by the administrative law judge.  Crawford

v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996). 

The Full Commission makes its own findings in accordance

with the preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods,

Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348

(1990).

The Full Commission finds in the present matter
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that the claimant did not prove, in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012), that she

sustained an injury which was caused by a specific

incident identifiable by time and place of occurrence. 

However, we find that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her neck which was not caused by a

specific incident and was not identifiable by time and

place of occurrence.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Repl. 2012).  

As we have discussed, the claimant became employed

with the respondents in about 2010.  The claimant

testified that she performed intensive manual labor on

the respondent-employer’s “deboning line.”  The claimant

manually “deboned” chickens at a rate of five birds per

minute, every day for eight hours.  The claimant

testified that she began suffering from acute neck pain

on or about November 13, 2013 while working on the

deboning line.  The medical evidence corroborated the

claimant’s testimony.  Dr. Berestnev, the company

physician, reported on November 13, 2013 that the

claimant’s neck was hurting as a result of working on

the deboning line.  Dr. Berestnev noted, “There was no
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specific injury.”  Dr. Berestnev assessed “Cervical

sprain, no specific injury.”  Dr. Byrum opined on

November 14, 2013 that the claimant “should have

adjustment in her work where she doesn’t have to pull or

push or use cutting motion involving the left hand, due

to cervical radiculopathy.”

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine on

November 22, 2013 showed “a focal protruding HNP” at C5-

C6.  Dr. Randolph reported on August 13, 2014 that the

claimant had been suffering from work-related neck pain

which became acute in November 2013.  Dr. Randolph

performed an anterior cervical fusion and diskectomy on

about September 11, 2014.  Dr. Randolph stated in

October 2014 that it was his opinion, within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty, that the

claimant’s medical condition was causally related to an

“overuse injury” at work.  The Commission has the

authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and the

authority to determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed

Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878

(2002).  The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that Dr. Randolph’s opinion is corroborated by the

record and is entitled to significant evidentiary
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weight.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

by a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(b)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant proved

that she sustained a neck injury which was not caused by

a specific incident and was not identifiable by time and

place of occurrence.  The claimant established a

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings not within her voluntary control,

namely, a herniated disk at C5-C6 as shown on the

cervical MRI.  We find that the herniated disk was

causally related to the compensable injury and was not

the result of a pre-existing degenerative condition. 

The claimant proved that the compensable injury was the

major cause of her disability and need for treatment.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury to her neck.  The

claimant proved that the medical treatment of record,

including surgery performed by Dr. Randolph, was

reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.
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§11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant proved that she

was within a healing period and was incapacitated from

earning wages beginning September 11, 2014 until

October 27, 2014, so that she was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits for that period.  See Ark.

State Hwy. Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d

392 (1981).  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees

for legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2012).  For prevailing on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of

five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.    

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in
part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I respectfully concur in part with and dissent

in part from the majority opinion.  Specifically, I

concur in the finding that the claimant did not prove by
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a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained an

injury caused by a specific incident identifiable by

time and place of occurrence.  However, I must dissent

from the finding that the claimant sustained a gradual

onset injury to her neck.  Based upon my de novo review

of the entire record, without giving the benefit of the

doubt to either party, I cannot find that the claimant

has met her burden of proof on this issue.  

The majority specifically finds that the

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained an injury caused by a

specific incident identifiable by time and place of

occurrence.  However, in finding that the claimant

sustained a gradual onset injury, the majority relied

upon the fact that the claimant reported pain in her

neck while working on the deboning line.  In this

regard, the majority states, “The medical evidence

corroborated the claimant’s testimony.  Dr. Berestnev,

the company physician, reported on November 13, 2013

that the claimant’s neck was hurting as a result of

working on the deboning line. Dr. Berestnev noted,

‘There was no specific injury.’  Dr. Berestnev assessed

‘Cervical sprain, no specific injury.’  Dr. Byrum opined

on November 14, 2013 that the claimant ‘should have

adjustment in her work where she doesn’t have to pull or
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push or use cutting motion involving the left hand, due

to cervical radiculopathy.”  While these are true and

correct statements, they do not support a finding that

the claimant’s cervical injury arose out of and in the

course of her employment.  Dr. Berestnev specifically

found that the claimant’s condition was not work

related.  Moreover, when Dr. Byrum was asked by the

claimant’s attorney whether her condition was related to

her employment, he responded that he could not answer

the question.    

The only evidence in the record relating the

claimant’s injury to her employment is the check mark

placed by Dr. Randolph beside the “Yes” option in the

written request by claimant’s attorney in the Narrative

Report Request that he sent to both Dr. Byrum and Dr.

Randolph.  As noted above, Dr. Byrum was unable to

answer the question posed by claimant’s attorney.  Dr.

Randolph checked the “Yes” response but he did not

provide a basis or explanation for this response.  I

find that the majority has inappropriately found that

Dr. Randolph’s check mark by the “Yes” response is a

statement “within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty, that the claimant’s medical condition was

causally related to an ‘overuse injury’ at work.”  In

reaching this finding, the majority completely ignores
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the fact that the question posed by the claimant’s

attorney was whether the claimant’s “cervical injury for

which you are treating her is related to her employment,

rather through specific injury or an overuse injury?” 

Dr. Randolph’s check mark beside the “Yes” response does

not clarify which option, specific injury or an overuse

injury, he is relying upon to form the basis for his

causation opinion.  Since Dr. Randolph’s August 13, 2014

Chart Notes contains a history of a specific incident of

neck pain from “Had to stretch to close a door at work

and felt a pull, tingling all the way down to her elbow”

it is more likely than not that he is of the opinion

that the claimant sustained a specific incident injury

and not an overuse injury.  

I find that the majority has made a material

mistake of fact in finding that Dr. Randolph opined that

the claimant’s condition resulted from an overuse injury

at work and that such a statement is corroborated by the

record.  On the contrary, there is no probative evidence

of record to establish a finding of a gradual onset work

related injury.  Dr. Randolph was provided a history by

the claimant of a specific incident preceding the onset

of her pain. The claimant testified that her pain

resulted from a specific incident and that her pain

occurred suddenly, not gradually.  Finally, the record
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is void of any evidence to prove a repeated stress to

her cervical region.   Accordingly, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion finding that the

claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she sustained a gradual onset injury.

                                                    
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


